HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, JULY 23, 2019 - 7:00 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:00 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron, Thomas Millias and Gordon C. Andrews present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA
No addition to the agenda for Tuesday, July 23, 2019
MINUTES

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve the regular session minutes of April 23, 2019:

	Troy E. Garron
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	Abstained


Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the following Selectmen Minutes:

Regular Session – July 15, 2019

AFFIRMED WARRANTS AND COMMITMENT

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitment:
	FY19 Vendor Warrant
	# 122
	$   37,932.16

	FY20 Vendor Warrant
	# 5
	$ 999,680.05

	Ambulance Commitment

from 7/8/19 – 7/14/19
	for
	$   82,062.33


APPROVED WARRANTS 
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants:
	Payroll Warrant
	# 6
	$    233,329.85

	Vendor Warrant
	# 7
	$ 1,335,968.07

	Withholding Warrant
	# 8
	$      79,821.83
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APPROVED SELECTMEN BILLS 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:
	MMA (annual dues)………………….........................................
STAM Resources (annual dues)………………………..............
W.B. Mason (ink cart. & business cards).……………………...
MMHR (annual dues)…………………………………………..
Chubb & Son (special risk accident ins.) ………………………
	$   1,059.00
$        30.00
$        58.35
$      225.00
$ 32,549.00


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Council on Aging Director Search Committee
Notices were published last week and applications are arriving.
People interested on the Search Committee:
Council on Aging – Originally, Jo Schofield, Chairman; Ava Grimason, Vice-Chairman; and Ellen Murphy, Secretary.  The Board had indicated its intent to appoint one or two members from the CoA to the Screening Committee.  Once Seelig had notified them about the Board’s intentions, Jo Schofield dropped out leaving Grimason and Murphy.

Town Officials: Jean Gallant and Barbara Gaynor.

Residents: Sue Vogt, Mary Gravinese, Martha Smith and Janice Hayward

Interim COA Director
The Board of Selectmen will need to choose someone to act as the Interim Director until the Director is hired.  Seelig can contact the COA to see if anyone is interested.  
Meetings

The Screening Committee can hold, if it wishes to, meetings in executive session including meetings when decisions are made as to whom to interview, the interviews themselves, and a decision as to which candidates to recommend to the Board of Selectmen.
Garron asked how many should be on the committee and Seelig recommends seven.  

Aldana Road Parcel Purchase from Fisheries and Wildlife

Joan Pierce will be meeting with the Plymouth County Commissioners on August 8th to talk about the steps needed in order to transfer the two parcels (one for money, one for a trade for the “sliver” along Aldana Road).  Natural Heritage has no problems. 

Joan Pierce did ask for any comments from Highway Surveyor Steve Hayward about the proposed layout for Aldana Road.  Seelig is waiting to hear back from him.  
Highway Project Bidding
The Town received two bids:  TL Edwards for $319,571.05 and the other from Aggregate Industries for $410,860.  The Highway Surveyor recommends that the Board award the bid to TL Edwards.

Moved by Millias and second by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to accept the bid from T.L. Edwards in the amount of $319,571.05 for road maintenance work.  
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 
Ryan Kress - National Grid Tree Removal Hearing 
Before Mr. Kress (Arborist for National Grid) began the Board was informed that the residents at 158 Elm Street indicated that they feel that the hickory tree in front of their house should be trimmed enough not to interfere with the lines but should not be removed.  They are fine with the work on the pine trees (one to be trimmed and one to be removed).
Also, the resident at 314 Elm Street recommends that the maple in front of his property (not on the list) be taken down even though it is not interfering with the wires now the loss of limbs or the tree itself will take down the wires. 
Kress said as part of National Grid’s enhanced vegetation management program, he will be working with the town to remove trees that are eight feet up from the lines and clearing all non-wire friendly species of trees and underneath which would grow back up into the lines. In doing so, any trees which would be negatively impacted by the trimming in such a substantial way that they feel will not survive that trimming will also be removed.  A list will be provided of the trees that they feel are warranted for removal or trimming of limbs.
Kress said that they have notified and talked to property owners of trees that are on private property.  Seelig asked if it was their decision as to whether they be removed, and the town does not get involved in those decisions and Kress said correct.
Millias wants to know what trees Kress is talking about because if we are talking about trees in the town layout then that has different impact than those on personal property. 

Andrews asked if the trees were originally tagged with red markings and Kress said the red markings would be trees which would be removed due to impact and blue tagged trees would be trimmed.  
Millias asked Highway Surveyor Hayward if he is comfortable with the trees that are marked that are in the town layout and he said yes.  
Leslie Hawkins - 182 Elm Street
She has lived in the town for almost forty-eight years and has done everything she can to take care of these trees and it acts as a buffer for traffic and noise.  She has pictures of damage from trucks that has been done to the inside of my house.  So, taking down these trees will cause more damage.  She has spoken to the gentleman about the trees that have to be trimmed is okay with that.  She then wanted to know who was going to do some restitution or take care of her taxes that she pays because taking down these trees is going to destroy the whole front of her property.  She asked if someone will be planting shrubs that will take care of it or is it just something that will be stuck to the taxpayer again.

Garron said that is the first time he has been asked that question and Millias said he is not prepared to answer that.
Seelig said that he went through the list and did not see anything on the list for 182 Elm Street.  Kress said all of their trees at this location are set back behind their stone wall so for them he thinks there is only one small tree – trees under eight-inch diameter are not on the list.  If he remembers correctly the only thing in front of their house is one elm tree by the pole and he thinks it is only a three or four inch elm tree.  Under the pole next to the road there is a tree along the edge of their property which would be town property as opposed to private.

Millias said National Grid’s responsibility is to make sure that everyone maintains their power for as long as they possibly can and on the Board’s end they are giving National Grid permission to cut trees on town property because if one of those trees were to impact the power lines a lot of people will be affected.
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Hawkins agrees that some of the trees have grown up over the wires and should be taken care of, but she still questioned was it her responsibility to replace the trees to maintain her privacy or is it something that National Grid will do. 
Rob Richter 
Richter said National Grid does not have a tree replacement program in place so it would be the responsibility of the town or the homeowners should they want to replace any trees.
Millias and Garron both said that National grid does not have permission and Hawkins said she gave them permission because after what just happened down on the Cape she does not want that happening on her property.   

Garron said he really did not have an answer for her as to who would be responsible.
Hawkins said doing this would take down the value of her house down because where she is so close to the road having a barrier prevents her from seeing traffic or tour buses from Boston going by my house at twelve o’clock at night.  She respectfully asked the Selectmen who are in charge of the Police Department, to mention it to them politely and ask them to do something and try to stop the trucks and buses going 70 or 80 mph. 
Garron asked if she has talked to the Police Chief concerning this matter and Hawkins said no but has talked to several police officers.
Millias said that the chief is very responsive to that kind of stuff and Garron said they will mention it to him, but if she could also talk to him because that will give him an opportunity to correct the situation.  
Millias said that she needs to understand the Boards our dilemma because it is a potential problem for everybody’s power downstream and  difficult to say ‘leave this, leave that, leave that’ and then when the first storm that affects people’s power,  they say ‘hey, how come…’  Hawkins said that is why she gave permission to take the trees.
Seelig said that some of the vegetation on her property would be her responsibility but as far as the town’s right-of-way, what he suggested is work with Highway Surveyor Hayward about what species might be re-planted in the town right-of-way that are not going to grow in the hazards for the wires at some future date.  He also said the town does have a tree budget, which is not big but maybe funds could be used out of that account to purchase trees.   

Kress said National Grid is doing a list of wire-friendly trees so when it is completed, he can get a copy to the town.  Richter added that if you happen to pick a species of tree you want, call up for availability.  
Peter Beals – 28 Elm Street
He understands that we all need power and he does not want to be responsible for somebody being out of  power but he feels that it is for a choice of words un-American that somebody can say we need to take down these two trees down, which gives him the only shade in his yard, to the ground and it is up to you now to finish the job which is going to cost him money and the town has no money to replace them.  To him that just seems the laws of eminent domain and there is least a  theory in the law that says if you are going to do me harm you have to give me a fair market value and he guesses the better way to put it is you’re not supposed to do harm.  If this is a mandate from the State it shouldn’t end up costing me money. 
Millias asked if these trees are on his property and Kress said one of his trees is on town property and then there’s a small fruit tree that they planted which actually might be on town property.  
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Beals said that there are two Maple trees that shade my lawn, it’s not a shady lawn, it’s not going to be a large lawn and he is not expecting them to solve all his problems and is not trying to be unconscious or unconscientious he is just saying it seems to him that this shouldn’t end up in addition to losing something in the process it shouldn’t also cost him money for stump grinder and getting rid of the stump.  He would rather have them replaced but does not know who is going to that.   
Kress said that they own the wires but not the trees and basically the way they look at it is they are paying for tree work on trees they don’t own and are willing to take on that cost in order to keep power running through the lines and the community up and running.  National Grid does not see the need to incur the cost of stump removal for trees that are owned by the homeowners.  Garron asked if that was in writing and Kress said that has been National Grid’s policy ever since he has worked for them (12 years).  Garron then asked if they can get a copy of that policy. 

Richter said they could ask but you can also go to National Grid’s tree trimming website and find that information there.  He added that the paperwork that was provided to the residents’ states that they do not grind the stumps.   Kress added that he also can inquire about it but unsure how quick he can get it.  
Richter asked if the forms the homeowners signed off on that state they do not do stump grinding be sufficient and Garron said he would like to see the policy.  Kress said they might get is faster going through the National Grid public advocate instead of them as they would have access to that paperwork.
Andrews asked if there was an estimated cost of renting a stump grinder and Richter said that it is different from one rental company to the next. 
Andrews asked Garron if they could ask the Highway Surveyor if he has an estimate and then maybe it is something we could add to Town Meeting in the fall.
Kress said that National Grid does remove stumps on occasion but only if they are a public hazard – like if a tree is right on top of the edge of a road where a plow might hit it.  
Millias said this is a dilemma again for us because we are always on National Grid to make sure that they’ve got the lines clear so that we don’t lose power and Kress said that is why they are doing this project because towns in the area express so much concern about trees that are over-hanging the line and outages during storms.  So, to ensure that that doesn’t happen is remove the overhang and the stuff growing up into the power line.  

Highway Surveyor Hayward said to answer Andrews question he had hired a company to grind eight good size stumps and it cost almost a thousand dollars for five hours of work.
Andrews asked if they had any idea of how many trees and Kress said 144 Town trees that include two trees a resident has asked them to remove.  
Andrews asked if a week’s worth of crew be able to handle all that if it was coordinated through the Highway Department.  Hayward thinks it would take more than a week.  
Kress said that he has been on the project for 12 years now and 99% of towns don’t remove the stumps, 99.5% homeowners probably don’t remove stumps – it is very rare residents remove the stumps.  
Millias in that number you just gave us of total stumps, some of those wouldn’t be much to grind, but how many would be on town property and Kress said 144 removals of town trees (Hudson, Elm and Oak Street).
Richter said in when they start ground cutting you might run into trees eight inches in diameter and smaller that are going to leave stumps as well.   
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Millias asked typically how close to the ground do they cut and Richter said they shoot for 8 to 10 inches and a lot of the time that has to do with where the trees come down unless there are foreign objects. 
George Ford - 170 Elm Street
He asked what are they going to do with the wood after taking them down and My Favorite Kid said they will be picking all the wood up and disposing but as far as the trees on your property, if you want to keep the wood you most certainly can. 

Ford then said that he has two rotted trees, would they be willing to take those?

Garron asked if they were on his property and he said they were 8 to 10 feet from the street.

Richter asked if he was taking about the service wire from the pole to his house and he said yes and Richter said they are being  instructed to do as of now is the resident needs to call local regional office and ask them to send out a crew to evaluate the service wires, which Ford said he did.  
Kress said East Bridgewater is currently being worked on, because we did not receive a permit from we are skipping Halifax and moving to Pembroke, so however quickly tree crews can get through that work, given weather and storms that would determine when they would start here in Halifax.  As far as the starting place for Halifax, they probably would be starting on Elm Street and working our way up through the work from there.  
Garron asked how long this would take and Richter said with everyone working his best guess would be forty-five days, but that could extend out to 65-75 days easily. 

Kress said they have approximately about a month-and-a-half of actual work left in those two towns before they hit Halifax, if they factor in one or two small-scale storm related they may lose a day or two of work therefore would add more time.  He is giving estimates on the crews that he has available to him now. 
Leslie Hickey – 306 Elm Street
She ssked if the homeowner need to be at the property in that 65-75 day time-frame and will we receive the notice that the work is about to begin?

Richter said they will leave notices on everybody’s door and there will be a pamphlet with a quick over-view, and again, that’s not going to give an exact date to answer your question, no – you do not need to be on your property.  Once you sign off giving permission for the project nobody needs to be there for us.  The crew will come, do their job and we’ll move on.  As far as the notifications they will be placed on the door 30 to 60 days prior to the work beginning, it’s just our final notification that the tree crew will be coming.  

Hickey said the reason she asked is because she did request to keep the wood so in the event the homeowners were not there, would that arrangement change?

Richter said no that it is one the paperwork all the paperwork as who wants who want to keep the wood and who doesn’t and if there are any questions the crew workers can reach out to you as your number is on the paperwork.  
Hickey then asked where would the logs be and Richter said pretty much where the log falls, is where it will be.
Patrick Michaels – 306 Elm Street
He said that the have trees where we’ve signed off on with red tags then there or other trees down the street that have the red tags and notice and then a sheet what’s the difference between those?
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Richter said the one with the white notices on them – those are all the Town trees; all the ones that just the red tags, those are the property owners’ trees.  if there’s a white notice stapled to it that’s just a notice of this hearing.  
Seelig said that two residents came in this week – resident at 158 Elm Street indicated that they feel that the hickory tree in front of their house should be trimmed enough not to interfere with the lines but should not be removed.  They are fine with the work on the pine tree in front of the property.  The other resident was at 314 Elm Street who recommends that a maple tree not on the list, in front of his property, be taken down, while it is not interfering with the wires now, any loss of limbs on the tree itself will take down the wires.  Maybe that’s farther away from your normal bounds, but if you could take a look at that Richter asked Seelig write that down. 

Beals said with all due respect to the gentlemen as he has a pleasant conversation with them but he is not sure where the power lies and who has the decision-making authority for the end result but again his issue is it’s that it going to him cost, in addition to the other harm, which is it is going to take a long time before he sees shade in yard and the response is “this is just how National Grid does it in  99% of the communities is just not sufficient for him as a homeowner. 

Garron said that is why he wants to see a copy of the policy because he can’t discuss the policy unless he knows what is in it.  Beals said if that is the policy he does not know where the law lies.  Garron said that there are always exceptions to the rules depending on how it’s presented so once they get a copy of the policy, they can discuss it.  
Kress said again it comes down to the fact that National Grid doesn’t own trees, National Grid can’t come back on the homeowner if the trees hit the lines, they just get stuck into doing tree work.  So, what it comes down to, there’s a certain amount of work that National Grid has to do by regulation or to maintain their infrastructure which, depending upon the structure we’re talking about, it’s either Federally or State mandated, which we have to do.  

Richter said to sum it up quick, we’re incurring costs of the trees just as the Board will talk about possibly incurring the costs of some stump grinding, homeowners would have to incur some costs of planting the correct tree species.  If the correct tree species were planted under the lines, there would be no cost incurred at all because we wouldn’t need to do this tree work.  Garron asked where we can get a list of the correct species of trees.
Richter said the list currently is there and that list is correct it’s just the availability of the species of trees on the list.  Every tree on the list is a tree suitable for planting underneath or near power lines, it’s just the availability of all trees on the list, it might not be there due to some of these trees might have died off due to disease so nurseries might still not carry every tree on the list there check availability of the trees before you decide on a tree.
Andrews asked if this was a different program than what was instituted before, so the trees that could have been planted to regulations before are now …  Kress said it is the same regulations – essentially any trees that fits ISA’s right tree right place would be considered a wire-friendly species.  
What Andrews was saying is that they moved out the distance from the wires and Richter said they went back two feet and then extended it so instead of doing fifteen feet above, ten feet below, they are going ground to sky to be sure there is no more overhang on the lines.
Seelig asked what they needed from Board either tonight or at a future meeting in order to proceed and Richter said all they need is a permit.  
Seelig then asked if they should continue this hearing to the next meeting so that they can get copies of the policies?

Millias said that he would like to take a look at the trees.  
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Moved by Andrews and second by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to continue the hearing to August 13th at 7:00 p.m.  

Lily Café II, Inc. d/b/a Happy Dragon Restaurant - change in manager

Mr. Wong, Ms. Mai’s attorney, stated that they are here this evening to request a change in manager from Jones Y. Lau to Lily Qing Hua Mai.  The Board had no issues with this request.

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to approve the change in manager request submitted by Lily Qing Hua Mai.
Revocation Hearing Davis Automotive

Ms. Davis has not made any payments for her past due motor vehicle excise taxes, Seelig recommends that the Board revoke the flammable storage permit effective on Wednesday, August 14th.  That will provide Ms. Davis with an additional opportunity to start a payment plan before the Board’s meeting on Tuesday, August 13th.  Seelig will notify her of the situation and recommend that she contact the Treasurer’s office to start a payment plan and make payments.
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to revoke the flammable storage permit for Davis Automotive effective August 14, 2019.  
Revocation Hearing Halifax Country Club

The Country Club is paid up on their personal property tax. 
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to take no action and close the revocation hearing for Halifax Country Club.  
MAIL/DISSCUSIONS

Appointment – Special Zoning Enforcement Officer – Chris Carmichael
Chris Carmichael, the Building Inspector/Zoning Enforcement Officer in Norton is willing to make the determination about whether a site plan review is needed for 395 Plymouth Street.  He would charge the Town between $300 and $400 (will be paid out of legal budget).
Both Millias and Andrews recused themselves from appointing Mr. Carmichael due to conflicts of interest, but the rule of necessity needed to be invoked in order to make the appointment.  
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to appoint Chris Carmichael as the Special Zoning Enforcement Officer to make a determination if a site plan review is needed for 395 Plymouth Street.
Water Street “stub”
One of the abutters next to the “stub” on Water Street (the piece between Lake Street and Monponsett Pond) has put a boat and other items on the “right-of-way” of the stub.  Without taking any other specific action, Seelig wants the Town to protect its rights about this property for emergency services and because the Town may own one or more other properties that have access rights to the stub.  He is recommending that the Board send a notification to the two abutters (to the east and west of the stub) that the Town retains all its rights to use the stub and that someone else’s attempt to prevent the Town and others from using the Town [right-of-way] does not abrogate the Town’s rights and an attempt to take the property by adverse possession will be opposed by the Town. 

The Board was okay with Seelig notifying the abutters. 
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 

Recycling Fee - Long Term Trash & Recycling Discussion
The recycling fee for last year was $50, the Town Accountant is recommending that it remain the same for FY2020.  Seelig said the program is not perfectly in balance by itself right now as we are losing money on residents using private haulers but on the other hand, we are making money on a couple of other programs.  Therefore, there is enough of a balance in the fund to offset any minor losses to keep the fee the same.  Seelig said that if the Board feels otherwise, they can motion to do something else. 
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to keep the recycling fee at $50.   

Town Accountant Nolan stated that we are seeing increases in the cost of getting rid of the recyclables and that is one of the issues with the program so there has been talk about establishing a committee to research other avenues and the goal would be to establish a committee as soon as possible.

Millias has had a conversation recently with Sue Johnston and this is one of the subjects that came up and we came to  a consensus that it would be a good idea to have the community involved as opposed to just people in the town government engaged in this so that there is  feedback from everybody.  The concern is whether we can get any volunteers for this, but he thinks it is a good idea. 
Seelig said that if they are going to be making any substantial changes in the program for Fiscal 2021, something will need to be in place by January for the start of the budget season as it will be part of it.  He is hoping there will some preliminary discussion tonight about this and said that there are cities and towns throughout the State who are dealing with and might be able to give some input as to what trends are being done in other communities.  
Garron asked if there have been any outcries from the towns to the State about the recycling and Todd Koep, Municipal Assistance Coordinator, said there has been a tremendous outcry from almost every municipality across the Commonwealth.  The DEP has taken some really interesting steps in trying to help the municipalities out, and one is they just offered a grant for up to $50,000 to help foster new business to come in and actually come up with new ideas and how to deal with this stuff, because the single-stream (paper, plastics, cardboard, metal, aluminum and tin cans goes into one container) rates are going up.  As far as what DEP has done to help curb some of those cost increases is that they have clean up that stream because it is dirty – Halifax is pretty clean. 
Koep said is really becoming wildly popular to target those individuals that are not doing it correctly such as putting your recycling in a plastic bag then it goes into the trash and so they just lost all that good material that was in there.  Seelig said so what you are saying is that we are going to be charged a disposal fee to do that and Koep yes and unfortunately, you have residue which is already built into the equation and that is an extra charge, so that is why these rates are going up.  He thinks the majority of the people really want to do the right thing – if there is a little triangle on it is deceiving because it doesn’t mean that it is recyclable.  The problem is if you put them in a stream it gets caught in the machinery, now there is down time which means their cost of doing business increases which in this case that rolls downhill to  municipalities and private haulers who have to cover those extra charges.  Halifax is actually doing a pretty good job as the driver, Melissa, is doing a good job, she is turning stuff away.  There are a lot of municipalities that are doing the single stream recycling, but some have actually gone back from single stream to separating the paper from the plastics, from the aluminum.  It has not cut the cost increases, but it has increased some of the cost of doing business.
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Seelig said so you have to hope that residents are going to put their stuff in the correct bin because if have to do it by hand there is a cost associated with having it sorted.  Todd said having to sort it there is some complaining due to the inconvenience factor.
Someone had asked if there was a way tone week paper, one week plastic and Johnston said she did not think Halifax could do that because then you would have to do the whole town.  Right now we only do half the town one week and the other half the next week and seeing as the houses are so far away from each other she did not know if we would be able to do that.  
Koep said it would be a full day of driving it would be a full day of so instead of 3 or 4 hours a day that the driver would be working eight.
Seelig asked how many people do you see using curbside pick-up versus dropping off at their own facility and Sue said she did not have those specifics but Halifax’s drop off is busy but thinks if you said to them if you bring your stuff down to the recycle center, it has to be separated, it would drop in half, they would just put it out on the curb because it is more convenient.
Millias thinks single stream actually accelerated the program because most people don’t have the room to put that many containers out. 
Johnston said that the town lost the revenue from newspapers when we went with the single stream.  We normally would get anywhere between $60 up to $120 a ton but just got $6.07, we can’t throw it away because we are paying $93 to get rid of it so we just take the hit.  
Garron asked if part of the problem is some countries are not buying our recyclables and Koep said China didn’t necessarily quit taking our stuff but couldn’t take any with the garbage in it.  They were still taking individual stuff that is properly baled but are sending containers back if they are contaminated with trash.  In Massachusetts we don’t have state-of-the-art facilities with the latest technology.  Seelig asked what differentiates them and how does that help us and Koep said instead of doing three streams of material it will do nine to twenty.  
Seelig what are the advantages and disadvantages for us and Todd said seeing as you have a  year and a half left on the contract with Waste Management that would be a disadvantage; the advantage would be you might get a better rate because of newer equipment so maybe instead of paying $93 like Johnston previously said you might get something in the $50 range.
Seelig wanted to confirm that the town is not only paying money to bring solid waste down to Lakeville or Rochester but we are also spending $93 to bring recyclable material to Avon.  Johnston said we are only paying $85 a ton right now with the new Waste Management contract.
Seelig said the tipping is $85 then we add the transportation, whereas for Avon we’re paying a straight $93 but are paying for our truck to go down there and Johnston said yes and then we obviously have to pay for the compactor and stuff to be pulled out but that is only once every five years.
Seelig asked if  there are communities that are basically throwing up their hands and giving up at this point, and if so is there a legal liability for a community to just say we’re going to get out of this business and Todd said that was a good question and was not sure but he did say that you are required to divert recyclable material away from the trash but as far as what the State inspectors do he has nothing to do with that.  Seelig then said private haulers at some point are going to have to be dealing with the same cost town are and Todd said if they take a load to SeaMass and it’s over 10% cardboard, they are going to get a notice, and if they get enough notices they’re going to get a fine.  

Garron said it is an imposition on senior citizens, people disabled and individuals who can’t go out and do the things or who cannot afford to pay a hauler.  
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Johnston said that is an issue because the seniors can’t move the tote and they don’t generate that much garbage, they use one small bin that week and we are going to charge them $300 for a 65-gallon tote.
Seelig said many communities have the large barrels and then the private haulers have their barrels.  There are pluses and minuses for people, because the haulers will charge a flat rate per week or per month for taking your barrel and whatever is in there.  If you’re not getting rid of a lot of trash and are one of those households that just has one bag it may not make sense to use the barrels but if you are getting rid of a lot of trash, then it makes sense.   Halifax does the per bag system for trash pick-up because it encourages people to recycle ($50 a year) which saves residents money if they are willing to recycle.  
Garron asked how many members and Nolan believes about five – a Finance Committee member, Town Accountant, Highway Surveyor and Recycling Coordinator.  Seelig said if you are going to go with five, you can have one person from the civilian population, if you went to seven, you’ve got three people.  This will depend on how many people would be volunteering – since it’s an ad hoc, it’s within the Board of Selectmen’s jurisdiction – so if you get lots of volunteers go with seven but if not go with five.

Seelig suggested they form it tonight so that they can start asking for members.   

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted established a Recycling & Solid Waste Ad Hoc Committee comprised of the Town Accountant, Recycling Coordinator, Highway Surveyor, one member of the Finance Committee and citizen(s) at large (this # will depend on how many volunteers are interested).
MAIL/DISSCUSIONS

Complete Streets Green Seal Policy
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to approve the contract with Green Seal to develop a Complete Streets Policy for the Town of Halifax.  
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to have the Chair, Troy E. Garron, sign the contract for Green Seal to develop a Complete Streets Policy.  
Private Road /Unaccepted Streets
Highway Surveyor Hayward wanted to ask the Board about private roads because he has been getting complaints on a couple of dirt, paper and unaccepted roads.  He does not have a grader therefore he has someone come in twice a year to fix the roads the best they can.  Seelig said the by-laws state the town plows and makes minor repairs to unaccepted streets so we are not obligated to have to meet a certain standard or spend a certain amount of money on these streets. Hayward understands their frustration but asked what should he do when residents and give him and the Administrative assistant a hard time about these streets.  Seelig said we could go through the process and accept the streets but just because we accepted the road that does not mean it will be getting paved – those streets will be in line with all the other paved streets that are falling apart.  Seelig said with the complete streets program we are getting $400,000 but that only covers a little more than a mile of paved road.  Hayward said that it is going to cost $319,000 to pave from the boat ramp on route 58 to the Hanson town line and Seelig added and that is paving  a road that is in fairly decent shape so to do a road like River Street where you would have to tear the road level it and do drainage $400,000 is not getting you too far.  Seelig is not saying that residents should not want those things but accepting the roads does not solve their problem.
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Hayward added that some of the paper roads have houses right on the actual road and Seelig said on those streets we would have to spend a large amount of money on surveying (needs to done before accepting) the roads and then will have to tell some of the residents that what they thought was theirs is on the town’s right of way, which would be upsetting to them.  
Seelig continued say the residents have taken these areas owned by town by adverse possession, therefore will go into taking and town will have to pay money to do the takings.  None of this can be solve easily and is costly. 
Hayward asked that each time he gets a call on a unaccepted or paper street does he need to get permission from the BOS to fixed what is needed or can he go and fixed it.  Seelig said that the by-law that is in place states it is within the jurisdiction of the Highway Surveyor to make a judgment about it.  Hayward said if it is major then he will come before the BOS. 
Hayward said that some of the resident on those roads will not let them get near their property to grade therefore preventing water to drain off the road.  Seelig said that if there are some residents that won’t allow work to be done and there are others who want it done then Seelig said that they will have to work it out among themselves.  Hayward said he was thing about doing a letter to the residents on these roads explaining how and when work is performed as some of them do not understand that work is done twice a year.  Seelig he can look at the law with Attorney Mayo and then maybe form a letter or do pamphlets to give to the residents.  Hayward said they still might not be happy and Millias said that is true but at least you have made an effort to let them now what is going on.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 

Trailer permit – Halifax Elementary School
Seelig is recommending that the BOS extend the trailer permit until August 28th.  

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved renewal of the Building Permit #19-155 for a temporary trailer to be used for office use on property located at 464 Plymouth Street.   

MAIL/DISSCUSIONS
New Ambulance
Moved by Andrews and second by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to sign the contract between the Town of Halifax and Specialty Vehicles, Inc. for a 2019 Ford F550 4x4 Superliner.  
Rufus – Wilson Dog Hearing

Because Thomas Wilson told the Court he could not attend the hearing on July 12th as he did not have transportation, the Court continued the hearing until September 6th at 9 a.m. with a statement that no further continuances would be granted.  

Request for Abatement – Recycling Bill #495

Several years ago, the owner had notified the Town that they were using a private hauler.  However, the owner states that a) he did not know he needed to notify the Town each year, and b) another family member said that the matter had been dealt with when it was not.  The owner would like the bills for 2009 ($5 – it appears that the Board abated this bill but the late charge was never deleted), 2013, 2014, 2019, 2018, 2017, 2016, 2015 and 2010 abated.

The Board was indecisive as to whether or not to abate the bill because in the past there has been a deadline date to file an abatement.  They understood that everyone has a reason as to why an abatement was not file but past practice has been not to abate after that time.
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The Board asked that it be carried over to their next meeting on August 13th. 
Harrison Unregistered Vehicle

Mr. Harrison has declined to provide a copy of the registration for the vehicle next to the Red Barn.  Unless the Board states otherwise, Seelig start the fine process tomorrow.  
After ten days, he will send Mr. Harrison a notice of the fines and proceed from there.  Millias stated that the BOS has been more than generous with him.

Moved by Millias and second by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to have Seelig start the fine process. 
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Roland Florio – dog hearing  
At 9:00 p.m., in accordance with MGL Chapter 140, Section 157, Garron opened a hearing to address an incident where a dog owned by Roland Florio was loose and jumped on an induvial and may have bitten another dog.  The hearing was held at the request of Paula Spaziani
The following individuals were present and sworn in by Notary Public Pamela J. McSherry:

	Roland Florio
	Dog Owner 25 Natureway Circle

	Noreen Callahan
	Animal Control Officer

	Nancy Sheehan
	35 Natureway Circle

	Paula Spaziani
	6 Natureway Circle

	Michelle McIntyre
	Patrol Officer


ACO Callahan: 
On 6/30/2019 at approximately 1222 the dispatch was had reported a Pitbull that had bit her dog. She owned a Shih-Tzu and she was walking her dog by 25 Natureway when a Pitbull got loose came out and allegedly bit her dog.  Patrolman McIntyre responded there was no visible wounds.   She the dog owner Shih-Tzu Paula was informed by me to have the dog taken to the vet just incase we couldn’t see the wounds where they would have to ....  The vet report said that we had no punctures.  There were no scratches so therefore there was no exposure.  
Seelig: So that’s why the dog wasn’t quarantined?

ACO Callahan: Exactly.

Millias: Was the dog in question leashed or was it …

ACO Callahan:
It the dog being walked the Shih-Tzu was leashed at the time.  The other dog the Pitbull was leashed in the backyard but slipped its leash.  The owner immediately came after to restrain his dog.

Garron: Has there been any other incidents with this particular dog?
ACO Callahan: No there hasn’t.

Garron: In the neighborhood?

ACO Callahan: Nothing has been reported
Garron: No reports or anything.
Millias: The Shih -Tzu that is effectively okay is that what I’m getting.
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Spaziani:
She is now she wasn’t she was taken to the vet.  She couldn’t she was having trouble in her left hind leg.  She was limping and she was lame.  When I took her to vet, she had to be sedated in order to be examined.  Which they found no visible wounds, but they said it was probably a muscle pull from the dog having its leg in its mouth.  So, they sent her home on medication.  She wouldn’t even leave the house. 
Millias: She was traumatized. 
Spaziani:
For three days.  Not even to go out in the yard, she wouldn’t.  Now I have her leaving the house we just don’t walk in that direction anymore.

Millias: So as far as anyone knows    
Spaziani: So she is better.
Millias: The Pitbull has not been loose before as far as we know.  
ACO Callahan: As far as we know.

Sheehan:
He’s relatively new to the neighborhood anyway so there’s no big history with this dog to begin with.   
ACO Callahan:
It’s been here for at least a year so if it was an issue we would have had a report a long time ago.

Millias:
Has the restraining system with the yard or fencing or whatever I don’t know where the dog was being kept.
ACO Callahan: It was just slipping of the leash. 
Millias: While he was walking?

Sheehan: There’s no fence.
ACO Callahan: No fence. 
Millias: Oh okay I misunderstood.  Okay.
Sheehan: They don’t allow it people to build fences so the dog cannot be properly contained.

Millias: So it was while the dog was on a leash the dog escaped the leash. 

Sheehan:
Right and I witnessed right after the fact.  Paula came up to me after the incident.  I had just gotten home.  I live a few doors down from this gentleman on the same side of the street and to say that the dog and Paula were shell shocked would be an understatement.  And she was shaken the dog looked very distraught and I comforted her.  She felt that the owner really didn’t give her due as far as the fact that she was very dramatically upset.  I’ve lived in the park for eight years.  I work up at WATD and I’ve been a reporter so I’m a pretty good witness and when I moved in the park I came to kind of down size cause I’ve had some serious health issues and I just wanted to down size my life and the nice thing about the park is its quiet.  People have dogs I’ve had dogs all my life my kids and I had a Jack Russell for eighteen years.  People would walk their dogs older ladies ya know groups of dogs little Poodles whatever they had a specific law in the park the dogs had to be under thirty pounds.  Which we’re in more of a retirement community that makes sense.  There was a woman the other day that was walking her dog she had the ear thing around her …
Garron: Excuse me excuse me ya know this has nothing to do wit this particular incident.
Selectmen Meeting – July 23, 2019




                                   Page 15
Sheehan:
No but I’m saying I’m thinking what would happen she had a little dog and she not (inaudible). The point is that most homeowners don’t cover the Pitbulls and insurance companies are not stupid they do their research their profits and there’s a certain reason why there’s a lot of issues with homeowners’ insurance with Pitbulls because they’re breed to be aggressive at times.
Millias: Has park management been involved in any of this?
Sheehan:
The State came in a few years ago before Stacy sold the park and said it was discriminatory basically to the dogs that any size dog could probably come into the park. And so, a lot of the residents were upset because we have a certain enjoyment there that you don’t want to worry about a Rhodesian Ridge Back or a Rottweiler or ya know the big dogs.  It’s a quiet little community of people that are slowly going into retirement or are retired and have a lot of physical ailments so … nobody’s against dogs.
Garron: I can appreciate that. 

Sheehan: But I …
Garron: What is your expectation Ms. Spaziani.
Spaziani:
Well at the very least I would like the vet bill of $200 paid because I would not have taken her to the vet that day if this dog had not come at the two of us and had my dog’s leg in its mouth.  
Garron: Was Mr. Florio notified about this meeting?
Note: Callahan shock her head yes and point to Mr. Florio who was sitting behind her in the next row.  

Garron: You want to explain to us your side of the story Mr. Florio.
Florio:
Well I was out on my deck on my ramp with my fixing a grill and I had the dog on a slip leash, and we were out there for a while then I noticed that she was off the leash.  So we were still on the ramp my wife standing at the ramp as well, thirty-five feet long and I noticed she was about five feet away from me and I started to approach her with the leash to put her back on she started to back away a little bit and then we got to my driveway and she was still kind of backing away then she noticed the lady with her dog walking and she ran across the street.  I was right behind her probably thirty feet away and by the time I got across the street she had already picked up her dog.  I leashed my dog and I asked if the dog was okay and then I left.  
Garron: Your dog had all its shots up to date and everything?

Florio: Yes. The dog officer …
ACO Callahan:

Both dogs we not licensed.  They had their rabies shots but during the time of the incident both parties were not did not have Halifax license.  They have since gotten their license so they’re good to go now.
Spaziani:
It was June 30th and that was the last day and unfortunately, I have commitments during the day so I wasn’t able to get up here until the next week and I knew I was coming up the next week.  I’ve lived in Halifax six years and have the dog licensed every single year.  If I was three days late then sue me.  
Millias: Well nobody’s talking about doing that we’re just looking to see 

ACO Callahan: We’re just saying 

Millias: Ya, ya 
ACO Callahan: That’s all.
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Sheehan:
I think to me an issue is the dog can’t be properly contained because of the way the park is set up so there’s no fencing and the dog will always be in a slip leash or close to breaking through.  
Garron: Excuse me hold hold hold on for a second 
Florio: I don’t use a slip leash anymore.  I have her either on a halter or the other 
Garron: I asked a question Mr. Florio if you could have a seat please.
Florio: Say again

Garron: Have a seat I’ll be with you in a minute.  I asked you what your expectations were.

Spaziani: And I said I would like for my him to at least pay the vet bill of two hundred dollars.
ACO Callahan:

The initial initially she wanted the dog removed from the mobile home park, but I explained to her the Board could not order that.  It used to be where they could order it but now that no longer applies as far as moving it to another town.
Millias:
Typically, the association or the management has a policy in terms of if there’s an incident and I don’t know what in place over there or what isn’t in place but …
Spaziani: Nothing.

Millias:
It certainly not anything we could do.  If there was physical damage to the dog if the dog had been or you had been bit or whatever.
Spaziani: So, I would have been better off to let the dog bite me.
Millias: I’m just saying that we have more recourse that’s all.

Garron: The issue that I have is that Mr. Florio how long you been in the park?
Florio: Since May of last year. 
Millias: So, it’s been over a year. 

Garron: And you walk your dog in your yard all the time? 
Florio: Have I ever lost the dog no. 
Garron: Do you walk your dog in the yard?
Florio:
I walk the dog well since I’ve been on medical leave I’ve been walking her twice a day and I have a dog walker that does it twice a week. 
Garron: And there’s been no incidents other than this one? 

Note: Florio shook his head no.
Garron:

I think it’s a fair asking that you pay the medical bill but that’s just my opinion.  As far as the dog being released from there’s been no track record that the dog had been vicious or doing anything or any changes and I’m not inside the dog’s mind so I don’t know what his intent was but I take what you say it is a Pitbull if he was vicious somebody would have not matter if you had the dog in your arms it would have been out of your arms and believe me I’ve dealt with dogs my whole life.  Use to breed Shepherds.  So 

Spaziani: It does …
Garron: I’m just giving you my opinion there’s three members to this Board.

Spaziani: It doesn’t make me feel very safe is what I’m saying.
Sheehan: And it doesn’t make me feel safe living a couple of doors down and …
Spaziani: I can’t even walk like I did before.
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Garron:
Well let’s be frank everyone in this room has rights and Mr. Florio has rights as well as if he adheres to the regs as far as keeping his dog leashed and on a leash when (inaudible) following because this has only been one incident and I realize it’s traumatized you and I’m not belittling that but we have no authority in which to say you got to take your dog out of that park lets make that clear.  And you said a State individual came down and said that’s being prejudice towards an individual saying that they can’t have a certain type of dog.  So, that to me is a dead issue at this point unless you take it up with your committee.
Sheehan:

May I ask a quick question ask Mr. Florio if the dog is covered under any homeowners so that if the dog did happen to bite somebody if the he isn’t liable or the town isn’t liable or whatever I mean I’d like to know that the dog is covered under so sort of a policy.
Millias: That’s something you would have to take up with …

Garron: That’s a civil matter is what I’m saying.
Sheehan: It’s just ya know. I’m so sorry.

Garron: What’s your sense?

Andrews: I would just ask the officer if she had anything else as she came tonight. 
Officer McIntyre:
Just that when I went, I mean there were no apparent injuries Bailey the Shi-Tzu was in Paula’s arms when I went into the home.  She did seem shaken up and as a dog owner myself I’d be nervous too I have a Yorkie but also have a Old English Bulldog so have both ends of the spectrum.  When I went to see the Pitbull she was very friendly to me both dogs were they were great. Neither dog was something I’d be concerned about with people and Mr. Florio mentioned that he’s never had any issues with his dog and other dogs in the past that she’s friendly and she seemed that way.  That’s really all I observed that day.  
ACO Callahan:
And I observed the same thing just add to that both dogs were quite friendly and playful.
Millias:

That may have been part of it the dog got loose wanted to play or got a little rougher than anybody would like it.  

ACO Callahan: Dogs like to jump the Pitbull likes people. 
Millias:

I don’t believe we have the authority to force anyone to pay any medical bills I don’t believe.  

Seelig: I’d have to check. 

Millias:
I mean that could be something you certainly at least could explore yourselves at this point we could do some research on our end.  I don’t see where we have much of an action other than to ask Mr. Florio did I get that right Mr. Florio is that your yup okay to certainly be more careful about having the dog restrained, I mean that’s an obvious.  If the dog had been physically injured or you had been physically injured and there was vicious attack or something we’d have the option of maybe ordering a dog to be put down but I don’t see that this rises to  any where near that kind of occasion so I think it is just an unfortunate event as least from my prospective then  hopefully it will never happen again.  
Garron: Gordon

Andrews: I concur.
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Garron:

The only thing that I can say at this time is that we send a note from the Board of Selectmen to Mr. Florio that he maintains the dog on a leash at all times that he’s outside his building and that if there should be another incident of this kind we may take up more action than we are today.  
ACO Callahan: Maintain licenses.
Millias: And maintain licenses yes.

ACO Callahan: Annually in June.
Garron: Charlie 

Seelig: I’m good oh check on the medical bills I’ll check. 
Garron: That’s about as much as we can do at this time thank you thank you for your visitation.

MAIL/DISSCUSIONS

Municipal Vulnerability Preparedness
The Town was awarded $15,000 to complete a community resiliency planning process.  Seelig is working on hiring a contractor.

Open Space Plan
The revised plan (there were deficiencies in the version submitted in 2019) has been approved.  This makes the Town eligible for future grants for this program.

Town Hall Room Allocations
Seelig will set up a meeting for the week he comes back from vacation.  Andrews stated that he would like to see Cesar in the room above Wil Cory’s.  
Walnut Street - Truck Traffic/Speeding

Waiting for the Traffic Safety Committee to hold a meeting.

Visiting Nurse Association of Cape Cod Contract
The Board of Health asks for approval of a new contract with a new agency, as groups nearer to Halifax are no longer providing this service.  Cost is 7,000.  There is sufficient money in the budget to cover this. 
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to sign the contract with the Visiting Nurse Association of Cape Cod.
Highway Barn Garage Door Contract
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to sign the contract between the Town of Halifax and E5 builders, LLC for the Highway Barn Garage Doors.
15 Ocean Avenue
Either the same car is still at this tax title location or someone else has taken advantage of the situation.  Seelig has sent a photo of the car to the Police Chief.

Invasive Weeds East Monponsett Pond
The Selectmen’s Office continues to receive complaints about invasive weeds (not algae) in East Monponsett Pond.  Seelig is waiting to hear back from SOLitude about possibilities for treatment.
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Walter Wunder – Alden Park – 1-day liquor license – Fieldstone Farms
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to issue a one-day liquor license to Walt Wunder of Alden Park Restaurant, 160 Colony Place, Plymouth, MA; with delivery of beer & wine on Sunday, August 18, 2019, serving of beer & wine on Sunday August 18, 2019 between the hours of 12:00 p.m. and 5:00 p.m. and disposal/removal of the beer & wine on Sunday, August 18, 2019.  

EXECUTIVE SESSION
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 9:35 p.m. to discuss Waterman Grievances & claims HEO wage, release of personal file documents, 2-week suspension & termination and negotiations with patrol officers and highway/cemetery unions:
as discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes


After concluding the executive session listed above the Board will go in executive session for the below matter and voted as follows go into executive session.  
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 9:35 p.m. to discuss Andrews v. Halifax G.L. c.30A, §21(a)(3) to discuss strategy with respect to litigation regarding Town of Halifax

as discussing strategy with respect to litigation in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the litigating position of the Town.
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused


Seelig announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.
--------------
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 9:46 p.m.: 
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED
There being no further business, moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:46 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Gordon C. Andrews 
Clerk
/pjm
